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School of Medicine Executive Committee
Meeting Minutes

December 16, 2008
Present:
Bob Anderson, John Cambier, Terri Carrothers, Bob D’Ambrosia, Steve Daniels, Frank deGruy, Chip Dodd, Vikram Durairaj, George Eisenbarth, Robert Feinstein, Laurie Gaspar, Don Gilden, Chesney Thompson (for Ron Gibbs), Fred Grover, Tom Henthorn, Randall Holmes, Ben Honigman, Herman Jenkins, Richard Johnston, Richard Krugman, Kevin Lillehei, Steve Lowenstein, Naresh Mandava, Lilly Marks, Dennis Matthews, David Norris, Chip Ridgway, Carol Rumack, Sandy Martin (for Claude Selitrennikoff) Jim Spencer, Andrew Thorburn (for Boris Tabakoff), Ann Thor, Moritz Ziegler, Jan Bodin 

Guests:
Dick Traystman, Angela Wishon, Jean Hart, Jeff Susman, Stu Linas
I. Approval of the Minutes - Minutes from the November 18, 2008 meeting were unanimously approved as written.  
II. Dean’s Updates - A listing of search, affiliation and institutional updates was included at Attachment 2 in the agenda packet.
III. Discussion Items
A. Dean’s Comments - The Legislature will be back in session in January and while the Chancellor and President will actually determine the legislative priorities, as a school, our primary legislative focus will be to carve the school out of the higher education funding formula and to focus on getting a line item carve out on the state budget for the health professional schools on the AMC Campus.  The other priority will be to identify a general revenue stream going forward to support the carve out.  Jerry Johnson has been assigned as the lobbyist for the campus. 
Lilly Marks distributed a handout summarizing the impact of the economic decline on current endowments.  The document outlines the financial exposure (risk) from underwater investments with insufficient reserves, meaning those endowments where the reserves are below the original corpus amount.  Thus these endowments will not provide earnings until the corpus is restored.  A detailed report was recently mailed to department administrators.  The economy is still trending downward and Ms. Marks recommended that the Department Chairs meet with their administrators to carefully review their investment income and to pay particular attention to identifying the trends on those balances.
The group was encouraged to keep salaries flat this year unless an increase is for promotion, extraordinary merit or retention. It was suggested that this needed to be a unified position except in the cases of extraordinary individual situations, promotions or retention issues.   There will be an opportunity in January 2010 to review salaries for increase again, but in the short term, the national/state economic climate continues to signal prudence.
B. Updates on Industry COI Committee, Clinical Trials and IRB - Angela Wishon, Assistant Vice Chancellor for Regulatory Compliance, clarified that there are two conflict of interest policies.  One policy is FDA mandated and pertains to financial relationships with industry. The second policy, which was recently adopted by the SOM, was part of a national initiative to limit conflicts of interest (COI) between health care professionals and industry representatives.  A brochure defining FAQs regarding the latter policy was distributed to meeting participants.
A committee has been formed by the Office of Regulatory Compliance to oversee the policy to limit COI between health care professionals and industry representatives.  The committee will serve as a resource for conflict resolution and has reviewed and begun updating printed materials such as the FAQ brochure.  
Ms. Wishon specifically reviewed the FAQ brochure updates described in item #11 under Compensation that addresses the limitations to serving on a speakers’ bureau that is sponsored or supported by industry. This is permitted in limited circumstances as long as the faculty retains final content control, the content is balanced, compensation is at fair-market value, company is not providing gifts or honoraria to attendees and the overall purpose of the lecture is not for marketing purposes. All speaking relationships and contracts are subject to review and approval by the University, in accordance with the University and practice plan policies.  Questions should be directed to the Office of Regulatory Compliance, 303-724-1010.   The website link to other materials will be included in the Dean’s Weekly Message.    
Several US medical schools have announced that they will post details about income their faculty receive from industry in publicly available data bases. The Cleveland Clinic reportedly plans to participate and Penn, Wisconsin and Duke are others who are considering the practice.  Our institution will need to decide if we want to participate, and if so how.  Bob Anderson indicated that other institutions have selected a threshold and reported to that level and that pubic interest favors this kind of reporting.  Dr. Lowenstein indicated that this kind of reporting should be considered in parallel with the Skolnick Transparency Act.  This Act is due to implement in May 2009 and requires disclosure of specific information that will publicly post to the Colorado Board of Medical Examiner’s website and will be searchable by the public. Some voiced concern about this type of reporting becoming available to the media through the Freedom of Information Act.  Steve Daniels posed confidentiality as a way to be excluded, but Ms. Wishon indicted that even confidentially would not necessarily trump public disclosure.  According to protocol, financial contracts should all be negotiated through UPI.  
Ms. Wishon also reviewed the “Briefing on Activity of COMIRB and HSRC in 2008” handout and indicated that this document is being used as a report to other areas including CTRAC.  COMIRB is preparing for an accreditation site visit in February 2009.  VA accreditation this Fall depends on the pending COMIRB site visit.  Device audits have occasionally approved the first time, but not the next time around and this is generally because of closer scrutiny by the FDA.  COMIRB is changing over from the Legacy system to a new electronic system in mid-December.  This is the first step towards electronic submission of applications which is scheduled to begin April 2009.  More members are needed for the IRB.
C. Faculty Senate Report - Senate President Vikram Durairaj reported that after lively discussion the Senate developed the “Resolution of Support for Smoke-Free Campus” at the December meeting. A straw vote was taken during the meeting and an official electronic vote was subsequently conducted.  The resolution was approved by the Faculty Senate (44 in favor, 2 opposed, and 1 abstain) on December 9, 2008.  The resolution was also approved by the Medical Student Council (17 in favor, 3 opposed, 0 abstain) on December 11, 2008.  
Associate Dean for Faculty Affairs Steven Lowenstein, MD presented the resolution language to the SOM Executive Committee:  
NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the University of Colorado Denver School of Medicine Faculty Senate urges the Board of Regents, the president and the chancellor to develop plans to prohibit smoking on the Anschutz Medical Campus; AND, BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a smoking ban on the AMC must be accompanied by an appropriate phase-in period, ongoing education and tobacco awareness activities and access to free or low-cost smoking cessation programs for all members of the AMC Campus community.  

A motion was made and seconded to approve the Resolution of Support for Smoke-Free Campus.  The motion was approved unanimously.
D. GME Report - Associate Dean for Graduate Medical Education Carol Rumack presented the Institute of Medicine’s recommendations on resident duty hours, included at Attachment 3 in today’s agenda packet.   Specifically she indicated that the IOM kept the 80 hour work week and the biggest change was the maximum shift length that specifies that a shift length cannot exceed 16 hours without 5 hours sleep.  Dr. Rumack will attend a 6-day duty hours conference in March.  She is also on the Board of the ACGME and will attend their meeting in mid-January.  In the interim she is collecting feedback that details which changes we want to accept and which changes we don’t want to accept.  She anticipates that institutions will be providing strong pushback.  Hospital associates have also been invited to weigh in.  Bob Anderson recommended that Dr. Rick Albert at DHHA be looped into the process because he is on a national education committee that will meet again in February.  Please contact Carol.Rumack@ucdenver.edu with your comments.
E. Letter from the Curriculum Steering Committee - Dr. Stuart Linas talked with the members about data from the portion of the 2007 Graduation Questionnaire which points to professionalism.  The questionnaire revealed that we are above the national average for students who have reported mistreatment and that the majority was reported during the clinical core.  The Clinical Block Directors were asked to develop an interim policy to improve reporting and to identify a cut-off number for when a chair should be notified of unprofessional behavior toward a medical student.  Currently, anyone with 4 or more reported incidents of mistreatment meets with the block director, the clinical core associate dean, and the department chair.  Some members thought that 4 occurrences as a threshold was too high. There is widespread agreement to find a way to get confidential feedback, but currently there is no mechanism in place for confidential reporting of non-professional behavior or for reporting exemplary professional behavior.  
Ideally, a mechanism would be constructed that would help an individual recognize the specific pressures that can trigger improper behavior and instruct constructive ways to respond.  A key component to the success of that kind of system is for the individual to have complete confidence that the report would not trigger a wide-spread investigation.  One must also acknowledge that there can be a certain percentage that are at the extreme that are not teachable or treatable and in those cases the individual should not be assigned to student related activities.  

Professionalism is included in all four years of the medical student’s education and begins with orientation.  
IV. Approval Items  
A. The Emeritus Appointment was unanimously approved.
B. The Faculty Promotions Committee Actions were all unanimously approved, including the award of tenure.  
C. The promotion to Associate Dean was approved 16 in favor and 1 abstention.  
V. Adjournment - the meeting adjourned at 9:45 am.
ATTACHMENT 1








